

Health of Health, 2023 A Rios Partners report



Contributors

Dr. M. Rashad Massoud, Senior Advisor Kyle Johnson, Director Shannon Hayes, Senior Analyst Jasper Swierstra, Senior Analyst

Contents

About Rios Partners	2
Acknowledgements	2
Executive Summary	3
Patient	5
Overview	5
Metrics	6
Provider	7
Overview	7
Metrics	8
Payer	9
Overview	9
Metrics	10
Research & Development	11
Overview	11
Metrics	12
Cross-Cutting Insights	13
Insight 1, Rising Expenditures, Declining Results: The United States spends significant amounts on healthcare for relatively poor results due to structural challenges	
Insight 2, Meeting Mental Health Demand: Mental health is a growing challenge in the United Stat and many patients face significant barriers when seeking help	
Insight 3, Looming Provider Shortages: Provider shortages represent a significant risk to patient health, and more medical professionals are needed to mitigate them	18
Conclusions & Questions for Stakeholders	20
Endnotes	21

About Rios Partners

Founded in 2016, Rios Partners is a strategy consulting firm committed to delivering high-impact, high-value, and transformative results for our clients. We address our clients' most pressing and complex issues by developing a deep understanding of their needs, customers, employees, and partners to build timely and relevant solutions. As a team, we know what it takes to move organizations forward with measurable, sustainable results.

Acknowledgments

The writers would like to thank Rios staff members Carter Phillips, Senior Analyst; Roozbeh Irani-Kermani, Consultant; Max Shpilband, Senior Analyst; and Cesar Martinez, Consultant, for contributing to this report.

Executive Summary

While many people are having conversations about the state of the American health ecosystem, its challenges, and potential solutions, most of these conversations only focus on a single ecosystem component. Further, assessments of health and healthcare often fail to examine the critical role of mental health in overall well-being. Rios Partners' Health of Health report aims to provide a holistic assessment of the US health ecosystem. The 2023 edition takes advantage of trusted data sources to assess the state of US physical and mental health through four pillars:

- Patients Representing the demand side of healthcare, this pillar includes metrics measuring the treatment individuals receive (or do not receive) and their associated health outcomes.
- **Providers** Representing the supply side of healthcare, this pillar includes metrics measuring healthcare's human resources and physical infrastructure.
- Payers Representing the funding structures of the healthcare system, this pillar includes metrics measuring the cost of healthcare and who pays for it.
- **R&D** Representing innovations in healthcare, this pillar includes metrics measuring investment in new technologies and actions taken to improve healthcare delivery.

In addition to analyzing each pillar individually, the Health of Health report also assesses the interconnectedness of all pillars and draws Cross-Cutting Insights highlighting specific intersections, shortcomings, and opportunities in the American health ecosystem. This year's report highlights three insights:

Insight 1, Rising Expenditures, Declining Results: Access to care remains an issue for millions of uninsured or underinsured Americans. Additionally, many insured Americans struggle with the rising cost of healthcare. Combined, these issues often contribute to patients either delaying or forgoing treatment and result in patients experiencing more severe health conditions. Even for Americans with sufficient healthcare coverage, ubiquitous disparities within the healthcare system result in worse outcomes for specific groups. Further, the United States struggles to translate its strength in R&D into improved patient outcomes as innovations are not readily available to all. While healthcare access is a complex issue, improving it is essential to establishing a more effective and equitable health ecosystem in the United States.

Insight 2, Meeting Mental Health Demand: Mental health is a significant and growing challenge in the United States as self-reported rates of mental illness and suicide rates reached record highs in 2022.³ While there was a similar uptick in the number of patients seeking mental health treatment, obtaining care remains a challenge.⁴ Patients are often dissuaded from seeking help due to difficulties with identifying providers, the high cost of care, and/or stigma around mental illness and asking for help.⁵ Increasing access to mental healthcare is critical for capturing the significant and wide-ranging benefits this care provides to individuals and the country.

Insight 3, Looming Provider Shortages: Increasing demand from an aging American population is outpacing growth in the supply of doctors and nurses. American medical schools are not on target to replace today's aging healthcare workforce, and significant shortages are forecasted. The impact of provider shortages is observable in many rural areas, where patient outcomes trail those of urban centers where shortages are less pronounced. A multifaceted solution that goes beyond just attracting and retaining more medical professionals is required to mitigate this issue and stop its spread. Approaches that transform care delivery from traditional models, utilize technology to reduce administrative burdens on providers, and leverage telemedicine to connect patients with specialists

have shown promise in recent years. Scaling them alongside further innovation is critical to solving projected provider shortages.

While the Health of Health report is not intended to detail or explain all the complexities within the American health ecosystem, its metrics, analysis, and insights aim to spur conversations that lead to change. The goal is for these changes to positively impact the state of health in the United States.

Patient

Life expectancy shows limited recovery post-COVID, but improvements do not offset concerning long-term trends that predate the pandemic.



The Patient pillar represents the demand side of health. It includes the entire US population (i.e., all potential patients) and analyzes overall patient health, outcomes, and the actions patients take to promote and maintain their health. While COVID-19 negatively impacted several Patient metrics, most show worsening or stagnant long-term trends with limited to no recovery post-pandemic.

American life expectancy exemplifies this finding. While stagnant since 2010, life expectancy fell by 2.4 years between 2019 and 2021. Therefore, while this metric showed a modest improvement in 2022 for the first time since the pandemic's start, its overall recovery is still incomplete. During the pandemic, long-term improvements in infant mortality stalled while maternal mortality rose steadily. Further, significant racial disparities persist across the metrics for life expectancy, infant mortality, and maternal mortality.⁸

The prevalence of mental illness is a growing challenge for many patients. Self-reported rates of mental illness have been on the rise since 2018. Similarly, suicide rates have increased steadily since 2005. Despite an initial decline during the pandemic, they reached an all-time peak at 14.3 suicide deaths per 100,000 people in 2022. More encouragingly, mental healthcare utilization is rapidly growing, resulting in the gap between patients reporting mental illness and those receiving treatment narrowing significantly. In the second se

Metrics

Note: Mental health metrics are a focus area of the 2023 Health of Health report and are highlighted in blue in the table below.

	Trending	Metric	Description
		Patient 1. Life expectancy at birth	US life expectancy rebounded in 2022 after declining in 2020 and 2021 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. However, life expectancy remains below pre-pandemic levels. 11
		Patient 2. Maternal mortality	Since 2018, maternal mortality rates have nearly doubled, up to 32.9 maternal deaths per 100,000 live births in 2021 from 17.4 in 2018. ¹²
	Patient 3. Infant mortality	Long-term improvements in infant mortality plateaued over the last 5 years, with a slight uptick in deaths between 2021 and 2022 (from 5.42 to 5.60 deaths per 1,000 live births). ¹³	
Patient		Patient 4. Annual doctor visits	In 2022, 83.4% of adults visited a doctor in the last 12 months. This percentage has remained constant since 2015, even through the COVID-19 pandemic. ¹⁴
Pat		Patient 5. Suicide deaths	Deaths from suicide reached a new peak in 2022 at 14.3 deaths per 100,000 people, slightly above pre-pandemic levels. 15
		Patient 6. Rates of substance/drug misuse	Use of illicit drugs other than marijuana remains relatively flat at around 9%, with a 0.5 percentage point increase since 2018. Opioid usage is slowly decreasing, from 3.8% in 2018 to 3.3% in 2022. 16
		Patient 7. Rates of mental illness	Reported rates of mental illness were on the rise even before the pandemic, from 19.1% in 2018 to 23.1% in 2022. ¹⁷
		Patient 8. Mental health service utilization	Rates of mental health care utilization rose starting in 2018. In 2022, 21.8% of adults reported receiving mental health care in the past year, up from 16.1% in 2018. 18

Table 1: Patient Metrics

Icon legend



Metric remains at an encouraging level or is trending sharply in a positive direction



Metric is sub-optimal but stable or is concerning but slowly trending in a positive direction



Metric remains at a concerning level or is trending sharply in the wrong direction

Provider

Despite increases in the number of providers, the United States is projected to face shortages over the next decade.



The Provider pillar represents the supply side of healthcare. It includes the size of both the healthcare workforce and physical healthcare infrastructure. Overall, there is a decrease in traditional infrastructure as the healthcare ecosystem shifts to new methods of healthcare delivery. At the same time, provider shortages remain a key risk due to increased patient demand.

While physical healthcare infrastructure trends are mixed, there is a continued slow decline in the number of available staffed hospital beds. This reflects a long-term shift from inpatient care at a hospital to outpatient care, where patients receive most of their treatment in a doctor's office or at home.¹⁹ This trend will likely continue as technology and approaches to care evolve.

Even though the per capita numbers of doctors and nurses are rising, demand for healthcare (due to an aging population) is growing faster. As a result, staffing shortages remain a risk post COVID-19 pandemic. These shortages are exacerbated by insufficient capacity to train new staff, an aging healthcare provider workforce, and high rates of burnout.²⁰

Similarly, shortages in the number of mental health providers are projected over the next decade.²¹ Recent increases in the per capita number of mental health providers have been insufficient to offset increased patient utilization.

Metrics

Note: Mental health metrics are a focus area of the 2023 Health of Health report and are highlighted in blue in the table below.

	Trending	Metric	Description	
je		Provider 1. Beds per capita	The number of hospital beds per 100,000 people decreased steadily over the last two decades, ²² reflecting a shift from inpatient to outpatient care.	
Provider		Provider 2. Number of physicians and surgeons per capita	The number of doctors rose from 318 per 100,000 people in 2018 to 339 in 2022. ²³	
Pro		Provider 3. Number of registered nurses per capita	The number of registered nurses (RNs) increased from 1,239 per 100,000 people in 2018 to 1,351 per 100,000 people in 2022. ²⁴	
		Provider 4. Number of mental health providers per capita	The number of mental health professionals increased to 283 per 100,000 people in 2022, up from 262 per 100,000 in 2018. ²⁵	

Table 2: Provider Metrics

Payer

Access to care continues to be a challenge for some Americans due to high medical costs.



The Payer pillar represents how the US health ecosystem funds healthcare and the cost of care. It includes metrics measuring healthcare costs and the mechanisms patients use to pay for their care, including health insurance. Compared to other OECD countries, US healthcare costs are high, and a small but sizeable minority of Americans struggle to access care due to cost.²⁶

American healthcare costs are high and continue to increase. With total expenditures exceeding \$4.8 trillion (\$14,254 per person) in 2022, US per capita healthcare costs are 66% greater than the next OECD country (Switzerland, \$8,565 per person).²⁷ In concert, private insurance premiums and out-of-pocket expenses rose over the same period.²⁸ High healthcare costs often lead to uninsured or underinsured individuals forgoing and/or rationing medical care. In 2022, of American adults, 6.3% reported forgoing care, 7.0% delaying care, and 6.8% not taking medication as prescribed due to cost.²⁹

Paying for mental healthcare is also a challenge for some patients. In 2022, 5% of American adults reported that they had forgone mental healthcare due to cost.³⁰ While this is lower compared to other rates of skipped care, significantly fewer Americans utilize mental health versus traditional physical health services. This suggests that cost is more frequently a factor when patients decide whether to seek mental health treatment.

Metrics

Note: Mental health metrics are a focus area of the 2023 Health of Health report and are highlighted in blue in the table below.

	Trending	Metric	Description		
Payer		Payer 1. Total annual US health expenditures	Total national health expenditures jumped in 2020 with the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic. Spending declined slightly in 2022 but remains high at \$14,254 per person. ³¹		
		Payer 2. Annual OOP expenses	Americans paid an average of \$1,515 in constant-dollar out-of-pocket healthcare expenses in 2022, a 6% increase from \$1,427 in 2018. ³²		
		Payer 3. Health insurance premiums	Premiums for individual and family insurance plans increased slowly over the past decade, reaching a peak in 2021. Premiums returned to pre-pandemic levels in 2022 and 2023. ³³		
		Payer 4. % of US insured	Health insurance coverage rates held steady over the last 5 years at around 92%. ³⁴ Coverage growth stagnated after increases from the passage of the 2010 Affordable Care Act and subsequent expansions of Medicaid eligibility.		
		Payer 5. Forgone or delayed medical care due to cost	Fewer Americans are rationing care because of cost. Amongst American adults in 2022, 6.3% reported not getting medical care (versus 8.3 % in 2019), 7.0% delaying medical care (versus 9.6% in 2019), and 6.8% not taking medication as prescribed due to cost (versus 9.6 % in 2019). 35		
		Payer 6. Patients foregoing mental health care due to cost	In contrast with the above metric, the number of Americans forgoing mental health care due to cost has slightly increased to 5.0% in 2022 versus 4.4% in 2019. ³⁶		

Table 3: Payer Metrics

Research & Development

The US realized significant medical breakthroughs over the last decade alongside an increase in R&D investment.



The Research and Development (R&D) pillar represents innovations in healthcare. It includes metrics measuring investment in new technologies and actions to improve healthcare delivery. Overall, R&D is an area of strength for the United States as high levels of investment drive numerous breakthroughs.

The United States is a world leader in R&D spending.³⁷ PhRMA, a trade group of major pharmaceutical companies, reported member spending of \$80.1 billion on R&D in 2022, a 52.6% increase in private R&D spending from 2013.³⁸ However, in concert with the end of the COVID-19 pandemic, private R&D investments decreased between 2021 and 2022. While private R&D is a significant component of the US health ecosystem R&D investments, public investments account for over 33% of overall US healthcare R&D investments. Considering the public sector, the National Institutes of Health (NIH) is the single largest state investor in health R&D globally.³⁹ NIH funding grew over the last decade in real terms to \$45.7 billion in 2022⁴⁰ while its top research categories remained largely stable (see Table 5 for additional detail).⁴¹ For its investment, the United States is effective in generating medical breakthroughs. There is an upward trend in the number of novel drugs approved by the US Food & Drug Administration (FDA) over the last decade.⁴²

Mental health R&D investment is difficult to assess. Private-sector R&D investment estimates are not readily available. However, government funding for mental health has increased in recent years. The budget for the National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH), the leading federal agency for research on mental health disorders, rose nearly \$500 million between 2013 and 2023.⁴³

Metrics

Note: Mental health metrics are a focus area of the 2023 Health of Health report and are highlighted in blue in the table below.

	Trending Metric		Description	
& Development		R&D 1. Pharmaceutical industry R&D investment	PhRMA companies have shown an upward trend in domestic R&D funding over the past two decades, with an uptick during the COVID-19 pandemic. ⁴⁴	
velop		R&D 2. NIH R&D investment	The NIH's R&D investment budget increased by approximately \$3 billion between 2018 and 2022, rising from \$43 billion to \$46 billion. ⁴⁵	
Research & De		R&D 3. NIH spending by topic: top 10 in 2023, over time	The top categories of research spending remained largely static over the past decade. The top five categories in 2013, 2018, and 2022 were Clinical Research, Genetics, Neurosciences, Prevention, and Biotechnology. 46	
		R&D 4. Number of novel FDA drug approvals	While the number of novel drugs approved each year fluctuates there is a general upward trend, with an average of 45.7 drugs approved per year over the past decade. ⁴⁷	
Re		R&D 5. NIMH funding level	The National Institute for Mental Health (NIMH) budget increased by ~\$220 million (~10%) over the last five years. ⁴⁸	

Table 4: Research and Development Metrics

Top 10 NIH spending categories, by year			
2013	2018	2022	
Clinical Research	Clinical Research	Clinical Research	
Genetics	Genetics	Genetics	
Prevention	Prevention	Neurosciences	
Biotechnology	Neurosciences	Prevention	
Neurosciences	Biotechnology	Biotechnology	
Cancer	Cancer	Brain Disorders	
Infectious Diseases	Infectious Diseases	Infectious Diseases	
Women's Health	Brain Disorders	Behavioral and Social Science	
Brain Disorders	Rare Diseases	Cancer	
Behavioral and Social Science	Clinical Trials and Supportive Activities	Clinical Trials and Supportive Activities	

Table 5: Top 10 NIH R&D Categories by Year

Cross-Cutting Insights

In addition to analyzing each pillar individually, the Health of Health report also considers the inextricable links between all pillars. It draws Cross-Cutting Insights highlighting specific intersections, shortcomings, and opportunities in the US health ecosystem. This year's report highlights three insights:

- Insight 1, Rising Expenditures, Declining Results: The United States spends significant amounts on healthcare for relatively poor results due to structural challenges
- Insight 2, Meeting Mental Health Demand: Mental health is a growing challenge in the United States, and many patients face significant barriers when seeking help
- **Insight 3, Looming Provider Shortages:** Provider shortages represent a significant risk to patient health, and more medical professionals are needed to mitigate them

Insight 1, Rising Expenditures, Declining Results: The United States spends significant amounts on healthcare for relatively poor results due to structural challenges

The United States spent over \$4.8 trillion on healthcare in 2023, more than any other nation and nearly double the next highest OECD nation on a per capita basis.⁴⁹ Despite high expenditure levels, key health outcomes such as life expectancy, maternal mortality, and infant mortality lagged behind other developed countries.⁵⁰ This gap is attributable to systemic factors related to access, disparities in quality of care, and struggles translating innovation into improved health. The United States must address these challenges to bring outcomes in line with spending.

The United States does not have a universal public healthcare option that covers all citizens, which imposes access challenges that harm patients. Despite improvements after the passage of the Affordable Care Act in 2010, 26.4 million Americans remain without insurance coverage. Millions of other Americans are "underinsured" and lack health insurance that covers the cost of medical care sufficiently. Both uninsurance and underinsurance result in patients delaying or not receiving care, which often leads to worse outcomes and more resource-intensive treatments in the long term. Conversely, laws that increase access showed noticeable improvements. For example, states that accepted ACA Medicaid expansion saw infant mortality decrease between 2014 and 2016, while states that rejected expansion saw an uptick in infant mortality. Expanding access to healthcare on a large scale is challenging, but enabling patients to receive care when needed is crucial to ensuring a healthy population.

Americans face significant health disparities along racial and ethnic lines, which contributes to relatively poor overall health outcomes in the United States. Health disparities are prevalent across many metrics, but maternal mortality is one area in which they are particularly striking. The United States ranks in the bottom quartile for overall maternal mortality amongst OECD nations. The United States ranks in the bottom quartile for overall maternal mortality amongst OECD nations. Maternal mortality for Black non-Hispanic American women is even worse, with 69.6 deaths per 100,000 births—more than twice the overall US total of 32.9 deaths per 100,000 births. Racial differences in health outcomes persist even after controlling for other factors such as income and education. Research attributes these disparities to several causes, including lower rates of insurance, reduced access to primary care physicians and specialists, less access to doctors of the same race/ethnicity (which is associated with better outcomes), and longer wait times to receive a diagnosis, plus location-based factors such as food deserts and pollution. Devoting additional resources to addressing these inequities so that all patients receive the same quality of care is critical for the United States to improve its overall health performance.

While the United States is the world leader in healthcare R&D investment and innovation,⁵⁹ this has not translated into improved population health. Despite increases in the number of drugs approved by the FDA, key metrics, such as life expectancy, are plateauing. While stagnant life expectancy is attributable to many factors, this result suggests that recent breakthroughs may not address the health needs of, be accessible to, and/or be trusted by all patients. For example, developing COVID-19 vaccines utilizing mRNA technology represented a significant innovation during the pandemic. However, initial adoption and deployment were disparate as Asian and white non-Hispanic Americans were vaccinated at higher rates and had lower age-adjusted death rates from COVID-19 than other racial/ethnic groups.⁶⁰ Vaccination efforts are multi-faceted, but the unequal uptake of COVID-19 vaccines was detrimental to the health of different populations. More promisingly, health disparities are receiving additional

attention, as seen by the NIH allocating \$5.2 billion, \$4.7 billion, and \$4.3 billion towards research on Health Disparities, Minority Health, and Social Determinants of Health, respectively, in 2022. ⁶¹ Although improvement in these areas also requires personnel, infrastructure, and policy to affect change, ensuring the accessibility of medical innovations is an essential step towards a more equitable system.

Population health is a challenging issue dependent upon many variables within and outside the healthcare ecosystem. It is impossible to address all these factors. Still, the United States has opportunities to improve health outcomes by expanding access, promoting health equity, and prioritizing R&D solutions that meet the needs of all Americans. Doing so will foster a healthier population while bringing outcomes in line with peer nations.

In reviewing this insight, stakeholders should consider the following:

- What is the role of insurers and other payers in closing healthcare access gaps?
- How can existing healthcare providers implement solutions to address the challenges faced by underserved populations?
- How can R&D funders promote research that is both impactful and readily accessible?

Insight 2, Meeting Mental Health Demand: Mental health is a growing challenge in the United States, and many patients face significant barriers when seeking help

Promoting good mental health has several benefits. It improves patient quality of life, reduces many adverse physical health conditions such as diabetes, and boosts worker productivity. ⁶² The COVID-19 pandemic disrupted the lives of most people. Lockdowns and social distancing that were necessary to protect physical health also had a profound effect on mental health. Many people reported higher levels of anxiety and depression, ⁶³ continuing trends from before the pandemic. At the same time, the pandemic increased conversations around mental illness. ⁶⁴ While the increased awareness around the importance of mental health is encouraging, significant challenges remain for those seeking help. Addressing barriers due to availability, cost, and stigma is critical to making further progress.

Mental health is of growing importance to many Americans. Increased numbers of adults are reporting that they are experiencing mental illnesses and seeking treatment.⁶⁵ Several contributing factors include increased stress among youth due to the pressures of modern life, social media use, and social isolation (even pre-2020).⁶⁶ The pandemic exacerbated all of these factors. Further, the attention paid to mental health during the pandemic likely had a compounding effect. Some people likely became more aware of the challenges that they were facing, so they were more likely to seek treatment and be diagnosed with a mental illness. While there are many causes, the increased utilization of mental reflects shifts in societal attitudes towards mental healthcare.

Despite more Americans receiving treatment, seeking and obtaining mental healthcare remains a challenge. Federal law requires insurers to treat mental and physical healthcare equally. However, insurers' reimbursement rates for mental health providers are often too low for providers to participate in insurance networks.⁶⁷ As a result, patients are significantly more likely to have to go to out-of-network providers (paying more out of pocket) for mental health appointments. In 2022, 5 % of American adults reported that they forewent mental healthcare due to cost.⁶⁸ Finding a provider is also difficult. Relative to physical healthcare, patients must call more mental health providers to schedule an appointment.⁶⁹ This can be particularly challenging in rural areas where the supply of providers is often limited.⁷⁰ Lastly, while attitudes are improving, significant stigma still exists around mental illness. Along with everyday challenges in accessing care, this can dissuade patients from pursuing the help they want and need.

Investments in mental healthcare will improve patients' quality of life and overall health outcomes. What are sometimes referred to as "deaths of despair," deaths resulting from suicide, alcohol misuse, and drug overdoses, are a growing challenge. These deaths are complex but stem from treatable conditions, which can be addressed in part through the increased availability of mental health services. Treating these mental health conditions, as well as the others affecting millions of Americans, requires that patients feel comfortable seeking mental health care and can find and afford the help they need. While the pandemic influenced more Americans to prioritize their mental health, there is still room for significant growth in access.

In reviewing this insight, stakeholders should consider the following:

- How can policymakers promote the growth of the supply of mental health professionals, especially those serving communities that are currently underrepresented?
- How might stakeholders throughout the health ecosystem use language, outreach, and other methods to reduce stigma around mental health conditions and treatments?

• What policy changes can be made to ensure that mental health care is affordable and accessible?

Insight 3, Looming Provider Shortages: Provider shortages represent a significant risk to patient health, and more medical professionals are needed to mitigate them

Provider shortages result in longer patient wait times, reduced care access, and worse outcomes.⁷¹ Such shortages are a significant threat to the American healthcare system over the next decade. Patient-side demand for medical services is growing faster than the supply of providers, while many rural areas are already facing shortages with dire consequences for patient health.⁷² Addressing this challenge and preventing its spread will require multi-faceted solutions that retain current medical professionals and attract new ones.

Demand for health services is rising rapidly in the United States. Changing demographics are a significant driver of this shift. The United States population is increasingly elderly, with 16.8% of Americans (55.8 million people) recorded as aged 65 or older in the 2020 Census.⁷³ This proportion will continue to grow as more of the baby boomer generation reaches retirement age. One effect of this demographic shift is an increased demand for healthcare because older individuals require more care on average.⁷⁴ Aside from demographic shifts, expanding health insurance coverage could also increase demand. Currently, 8% of Americans do not have health insurance and are more likely to forgo or delay medical care due to cost.⁷⁵ While expanded coverage improves health outcomes,⁷⁶ it would also increase the demand for providers, especially in nonemergency settings, as these patients can afford necessary medical services.

On the supply side, the number of physicians and registered nurses per capita is increasing, but not at a sufficient rate to keep pace with demand. The Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) projects a shortage of 68,020 primary care physicians by 2036.⁷⁷ Similarly, nursing shortages due to high rates of burnout, an aging workforce, and a lack of educators to train new nurses are a challenge, with some studies projecting shortages between 200,000 and 450,000 trained nurses by 2025.⁷⁸ Shortages mean that patients receive less attentive care, while providers who remain in the profession face pressure from increased workloads. Attracting and retaining additional medical professionals must be a priority for the American healthcare system.

The impact of provider shortages can be seen in many rural areas, where they contribute to a widening life expectancy gap relative to metro areas. Rural residents are older on average and thus are more likely to need care. Despite this, rural areas have fewer healthcare providers, resulting in lengthy travel times to access standard and specialized services. Rural infrastructure is also challenging, as many rural care centers struggle to remain solvent. Relative to urban hospitals, rural hospitals receive lower rates of reimbursement from private insurers and Medicare Advantage plans. As a result of financial challenges, almost 200 rural hospitals closed or stopped providing inpatient services between 2005 and 2023. These closures further strain emergency departments in nearby hospitals due to increased costs. Rural healthcare is affected by provider shortages today, but many of these same issues will impact patients elsewhere in the future if anticipated provider shortages are not mitigated.

Supply-side shortages in healthcare are a critical issue for the United States to address coming out of the COVID-19 pandemic. More medical professionals are required to meet an older population's needs and provide quality care outside of urban centers. In addition, transforming care delivery can augment the current supply of providers, maximizing efficiency and improving health outcomes. Promising examples include expansions in telemedicine that connect patients to specialists remotely, artificial intelligence to help diagnose patients and support providers with administrative tasks, and updates to traditional provider models that utilize nurse practitioners instead of medical doctors while providing the same

quality of care and requiring less investment in training.⁸⁵ A combination of investment, policy, and innovation is necessary before shortages increase and patient care further deteriorates.

In reviewing this insight, stakeholders should consider the following:

- How can payers and other stakeholders incentivize people to join the healthcare workforce in roles that can address current and upcoming provider shortages?
- How can stakeholders incentivize expanded healthcare access in underserved areas, with a particular focus on primary care?
- What regulations need to be reexamined to address new styles of care delivery and the use of new technologies such as telehealth?

Conclusions & Questions for Stakeholders

In this annual examination of the health of the US health ecosystem, Rios Partners found that patient outcome metrics are flat (e.g., life expectancy, infant mortality) or moving in the wrong direction (e.g., maternal mortality, suicide rates). Additionally, provider shortages are predicted to increase rapidly in the years ahead, further threatening health outcomes. At the same time, the cost of care remains high, limiting access to medical care for millions of Americans. R&D is producing numerous breakthroughs without yielding dramatic changes in patient metrics, suggesting a need to better translate innovation into outcomes.

The 2023 report also spotlighted mental health. Patients' awareness of mental healthcare's importance has risen, but matching investments in the supply of mental health providers are necessary to match demand. In addition, payers must treat mental healthcare equally to physical healthcare, in accordance with its importance to overall health and federal requirements.

This report looks across the entire US health ecosystem to provide insights that can start conversations and hopefully move the needle for future health analyses. To spark discussions and perhaps even policy changes, Rios asks readers to consider the questions raised by each of the three cross-cutting insights:

1. The United States spends significant amounts on healthcare for relatively poor results due to structural challenges

- What is the role of insurers and other payers in closing healthcare access gaps?
- How can existing healthcare providers implement solutions to address the challenges faced by underserved populations?
- How can R&D funders promote research that is both impactful and readily accessible?

2. Mental health is a growing challenge in the United States, and many patients face significant barriers when seeking help

- How can policymakers promote the growth of the supply of mental health professionals, especially those serving communities that are currently underrepresented?
- How might stakeholders throughout the health ecosystem use language, outreach, and other methods to reduce stigma around mental health conditions and treatments?
- What policy changes can be made to ensure that mental health care is affordable and accessible?

3. Provider shortages represent a significant risk to patient health, and more medical professionals are needed to mitigate them

- How can payers and other stakeholders incentivize people to join the healthcare workforce in roles that can address current and upcoming provider shortages?
- How can stakeholders incentivize expanded healthcare access in underserved areas, with a particular focus on primary care?
- What regulations need to be reexamined to address new styles of care delivery and the use of new technologies such as telehealth?

Endnotes

¹ U.S. Census Bureau, "Table H-01. Health Insurance Coverage Status and Type of Coverage by Selected Characteristics for All People: 2020," Current Population Survey, 2021 Annual Social and Economic Supplement (CPS ASEC), accessed December 18, 2023, https://www2.census.gov/programssurveys/cps/tables/hi/2021/h 01.xlsx via https://www.census.gov/data/tables/time-series/demo/incomepoverty/cps-hi/hi.2020.html#list-tab-1157843587; U.S. Census Bureau, "Table HIC-4_ACS. Health Insurance Coverage Status and Type of Coverage by State--All Persons: 2008 to 2022," 2008 to 2022 American Community Surveys (ACS), accessed December 18, 2023, https://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/demo/tables/healthinsurance/time-series/acs/hic04 acs.xlsx via https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2023/demo/p60-281.html. This metric combines the inverse of respondents reporting "no doctor visits" from 2015-2018 (in other words, 100 minus the percentage of those reporting no visits) with those reporting "at least one doctor visit" from 2019-2022 as the survey in question was changed after 2018. These numbers are not directly comparable but paint a rough picture of those seeing a doctor at least once over the eight years in question. National Center for Health Statistics, "Percentage of having a doctor visit for any reason in the past 12 months for adults aged 18 and over, United States, 2019—2022," National Health Interview Survey, accessed December 13, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS adult/index.html; National Center for Health Statistics, "Crude percentages of no doctor office visits for adults aged 18 and over, United States, 2015-2018," National Health Interview Survey, accessed December 28, 2023, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhis/ADULTS/www/index.htm. ² Elizabeth Arias and Jiaquan Xu, "Provisional Life Expectancy Estimates for 2021," National Vital Statistics Reports 71, no. 1 (August 8, 2022), Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:118055, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr58/nvsr58_10.pdf; Elizabeth Arias, Kenneth D. Kochanek, Jiaquan Xu, and Betzaida Tejada-Vera, "Provisional Life Expectancy Estimates for 2022," Vital Statistics Rapid Release no. 31 (November 2023), Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:133703, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/vsrr/vsrr031.pdf. Donna L. Hoyert, "Maternal Mortality Rates in the United States, 2021," Health E-Stats, National Center for Health Statistics, March 2023, https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:124678, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/maternalmortality/2021/maternal-mortality-rates-2021.pdf. Danielle M Ely and Anne K Driscoll, "Infant Mortality in the United States, 2021: Data From the Period Linked Birth/Infant Death File," National Vital Statistics Reports 72, no. 11 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, September 12, 2023), https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:131356, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr72/nvsr72-11.pdf; Danielle M Ely and Anne K Driscoll, "Infant Mortality in the United States: Provisional Data From the 2022 Period Linked Birth/Infant Death File," Vital Statistics Rapid Release no. 33 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, November 2023), https://doi.org/10.15620/cdc:133699, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/vsrr/vsrr033.pdf. Emily E. Petersen, Nicole L. Davis, David Goodman, Shanna Cox, Carla Syverson, Kristi Seed, Carrie Shapiro-Mendoza, William M. Callaghan, and Wanda Barfield, "Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Pregnancy-Related Deaths — United States, 2007–2016," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 68, no. 35 (September 2019): 762–765, http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6835a3, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/wr/mm6835a3.htm. Socioeconomic trends are not tracked yearly to the same extent as racial/ethnic demographics, but a similar phenomenon has been thoroughly documented in this area. For example, see Raj Chetty, Michael Stepner, Sarah Abraham, et al., "The Association Between Income and Life Expectancy in the United States, 2001-2014," JAMA 315, no. 16 (April 26, 2016):1750-1766, doi:10.1001/jama.2016.4226, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4866586/. ³ Please note that data collection methodology changed in 2021 and SAMHSA does not recommend directly comparing results from 2021 or later with estimates from surveys in 2020 or before. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) National Releases," 2022–2014, https://www.samhsa.gov/data/nsduh/national-releases.

⁴ Please note that data collection methodology changed in 2021 and SAMHSA does not recommend directly comparing results from 2021 or later with estimates from surveys in 2020 or before. Substance Abuse and Mental

Health Services Administration, "National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) National Releases," 2022–2014, https://www.samhsa.gov/data/nsduh/national-releases.

- ⁵ Bowman Family Foundation, *Equitable Access to Mental Health and Substance Use Care: An Urgent Need*, July 18, 2023, https://www.filesbff.org/Survey Conducted by NORC.pdf.
- ⁶ Health Resources & Services Administration, "Workforce Projections," accessed December 29, 2023, https://data.hrsa.gov/topics/health-workforce/workforce-projections?hmpgdshbrd=1.
- ⁷ U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Health Care Capsule: Accessing Health Care in Rural America," May 16, 2023, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-106651. Health Resources & Services Administration, "Health Workforce Shortage Areas," accessed December 29, 2023, https://data.hrsa.gov/topics/health-workforce/shortage-areas.
- ⁸ Donna L. Hoyert, "Maternal Mortality Rates in the United States, 2021," *Health E-Stats*, National Center for Health Statistics, March 2023, https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:124678,

https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/maternal-mortality/2021/maternal-mortality-rates-2021.pdf. Danielle M Ely and Anne K Driscoll, "Infant Mortality in the United States, 2021: Data From the Period Linked Birth/Infant Death File," *National Vital Statistics Reports* 72, no. 11 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, September 12, 2023), https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:131356,

https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr72/nvsr72-11.pdf; Danielle M Ely and Anne K Driscoll, "Infant Mortality in the United States: Provisional Data From the 2022 Period Linked Birth/Infant Death File," Vital Statistics Rapid Release no. 33 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, November 2023),

https://doi.org/10.15620/cdc:133699, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/vsrr/vsrr033.pdf.

- ⁹ Sally C. Curtin, Matthew F. Garnett, and Farida B. Ahmad, "Provisional Estimates of Suicide by Demographic Characteristics: United States, 2022," *Vital Statistics Rapid Release* no. 34. (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, November 2023), https://doi.org/10.15620/cdc:133702; Matthew F. Garnett, Sally C. Curtin, and Deborah M. Stone, "Suicide Mortality in the United States, 2000–2020," *NCHS Data Brief* no. 433 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, March 2022), https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:114217 and https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db433-tables.pdf#1.
- ¹⁰ Please note that data collection methodology changed in 2021 and SAMHSA does not recommend directly comparing results from 2021 or later with estimates from surveys in 2020 or before. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) National Releases," 2022–2014, https://www.samhsa.gov/data/nsduh/national-releases.
- ¹¹ Elizabeth Arias and Jiaquan Xu, "Provisional Life Expectancy Estimates for 2021," *National Vital Statistics Reports* 71, no. 1 (August 8, 2022), Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:118055, https://dx.doi.org/10.1

Arias, Kenneth D. Kochanek, Jiaquan Xu, and Betzaida Tejada-Vera, "Provisional Life Expectancy Estimates for 2022," *Vital Statistics Rapid Release* no. 31 (November 2023), Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:133703, h

- ¹² Donna L. Hoyert, "Maternal Mortality Rates in the United States, 2021," *Health E-Stats*, National Center for Health Statistics, March 2023, https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:124678, <a href="https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc
- https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/maternal-mortality/2021/maternal-mortality-rates-2021.pdf.
- ¹³ Danielle M Ely and Anne K Driscoll, "Infant Mortality in the United States, 2021: Data From the Period Linked Birth/Infant Death File," *National Vital Statistics Reports* 72, no. 11 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, September 12, 2023), https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:131356,

https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr72/nvsr72-11.pdf; Danielle M Ely and Anne K Driscoll, "Infant Mortality in the United States: Provisional Data From the 2022 Period Linked Birth/Infant Death File," Vital Statistics Rapid Release no. 33 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, November 2023), https://doi.org/10.15630/sds133600_https://www.edc.gov/nchs/data/vsrr/vsrr033_ndf

https://doi.org/10.15620/cdc:133699, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/vsrr/vsrr033.pdf.

¹⁴ This metric combines the inverse of respondents reporting "no doctor visits" from 2015-2018 (in other words, 100 minus the percentage of those reporting no visits) with those reporting "at least one doctor visit" from 2019-2022 as the survey in question was changed after 2018. These numbers are not directly comparable but paint a rough picture of those seeing a doctor at least once over the eight years in question. National Center for Health

Statistics, "Percentage of having a doctor visit for any reason in the past 12 months for adults aged 18 and over, United States, 2019—2022," *National Health Interview Survey*, accessed December 13, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS adult/index.html; National Center for Health Statistics, "Crude percentages of no doctor office visits for adults aged 18 and over, United States, 2015-2018," *National Health Interview Survey*, accessed December 28, 2023, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhis/ADULTS/www/index.htm.

15 Sally C. Curtin, Matthew F. Garnett, and Farida B. Ahmad, "Provisional Estimates of Suicide by Demographic Characteristics: United States, 2022," *Vital Statistics Rapid Release* no. 34. (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, November 2023), https://doi.org/10.15620/cdc:133702; Matthew F. Garnett, Sally C. Curtin, and Deborah M. Stone, "Suicide Mortality in the United States, 2000–2020," *NCHS Data Brief* no. 433 (Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, March 2022), https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:114217, <a h

- ¹⁶ Please note that data collection methodology changed in 2021 and SAMHSA does not recommend directly comparing results from 2021 or later with estimates from surveys in 2020 or before. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) National Releases," 2022–2014, https://www.samhsa.gov/data/nsduh/national-releases.
- ¹⁷ Please note that data collection methodology changed in 2021 and SAMHSA does not recommend directly comparing results from 2021 or later with estimates from surveys in 2020 or before. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) National Releases," 2022–2014, https://www.samhsa.gov/data/nsduh/national-releases.
- ¹⁸ Please note that data collection methodology changed in 2021 and SAMHSA does not recommend directly comparing results from 2021 or later with estimates from surveys in 2020 or before. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) National Releases," 2022–2014, https://www.samhsa.gov/data/nsduh/national-releases.
- ¹⁹ Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project (HCUPnet), "Rate of Discharges per 100,000 Population, United States, 2000 to 2020," Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, Rockville, MD, accessed January 24, 2024 at https://dataviz.ahrq.gov/views/HCUPnet Analysis National IP All-Stays v2 1/TrendsDB, https://datatools.ahrq.gov/hcupnet/; American Hospital Association, "Historical Trends in Utilization and Personnel for Selected Years from 1946 through 2021," https://guide.prod.iam.aha.org/stats/historical-trends-utilization.
- ²⁰ American Association of Colleges of Nursing, "Nursing Shortage Fact Sheet," updated October 2022, accessed December 29, 2023, https://www.aacnnursing.org/news-data/fact-sheets/nursing-shortage.
- ²¹ Health Resources & Services Administration, "Workforce Projections," accessed December 29, 2023, https://data.hrsa.gov/topics/health-workforce/workforce-projections?hmpgdshbrd=1.
- ²² American Hospital Association, "Historical Trends in Utilization and Personnel for Selected Years from 1946 through 2021," https://guide.prod.iam.aha.org/stats/historical-trends-utilization.
- ²³ Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Matthew Sobek, Daniel Backman, Annie Chen, Grace Cooper, Stephanie Richards, Renae Rogers, and Megan Schouweiler, "IPUMS USA: Version 14.0 [dataset]," (Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2023), https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V14.0.
- ²⁴ Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Matthew Sobek, Daniel Backman, Annie Chen, Grace Cooper, Stephanie Richards, Renae Rogers, and Megan Schouweiler, "IPUMS USA: Version 14.0 [dataset]," (Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2023), https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V14.0.
- ²⁵ Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Matthew Sobek, Daniel Backman, Annie Chen, Grace Cooper, Stephanie Richards, Renae Rogers, and Megan Schouweiler, "IPUMS USA: Version 14.0 [dataset]," (Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2023), https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V14.0.
- ²⁶ Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Health at a Glance 2023: OECD Indicators: Health expenditure per capita," accessed December 22, 2023, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance-2023 675059cd-en; National Center for Health Statistics, "Percentage of adults aged 18 and over who did not get needed medical care due to cost in the past 12 months, United States, 2019—2022," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed December 29, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS adult/index.html.

²⁷ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "National Health Expenditure Data: Historical, NHE Tables," "Table 01 National Health Expenditures; Aggregate and Per Capita Amounts," updated December 13, 2023, accessed December 29, 2023, https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/historical.

- ²⁸ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. KFF, "Premiums and Worker Contributions Among Workers Covered by Employer-Sponsored Coverage, 1999-2023," October 18, 2023, accessed January 17, 2024, https://www.kff.org/interactive/premiums-and-worker-contributions-among-workers-covered-by-employer-sponsored-coverage/. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "National Health Expenditure Data: Historical, NHE Tables," "Table 03 National Health Expenditures by Source of Funds," updated December 13, 2023, accessed December 29, 2023, https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/historical.
- ²⁹ National Center for Health Statistics, "Percentage of adults aged 18 and over who did not get needed medical care due to cost in the past 12 months, United States, 2019—2022," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed December 29, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS adult/index.html.
- ³⁰ National Center for Health Statistics, "Percentage of adults aged 18 and over who did not get needed mental health care due to cost in the past 12 months, United States, 2019—2022," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed December 29, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS adult/index.html.
- ³¹ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "National Health Expenditure Data: Historical, NHE Tables," "Table 01 National Health Expenditures; Aggregate and Per Capita Amounts," updated December 13, 2023, accessed December 29, 2023, https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/historical.
- ³² All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "National Health Expenditure Data: Historical, NHE Tables," "Table 03 National Health Expenditures by Source of Funds," updated December 13, 2023, accessed December 29, 2023, https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/historical.
- ³³ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. KFF, "Premiums and Worker Contributions Among Workers Covered by Employer-Sponsored Coverage, 1999-2023," October 18, 2023, accessed January 17, 2024, https://www.kff.org/interactive/premiums-and-worker-contributions-among-workers-covered-by-employer-sponsored-coverage/.
- ³⁴ U.S. Census Bureau, "Table H-01. Health Insurance Coverage Status and Type of Coverage by Selected Characteristics for All People: 2020," *Current Population Survey, 2021 Annual Social and Economic Supplement (CPS ASEC)*, accessed December 18, 2023, https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/cps/tables/hi/2021/h_01.xlsx via https://www.census.gov/data/tables/time-series/demo/income-poverty/cps-hi/hi.2020.html#list-tab-1157843587; U.S. Census Bureau, "Table HIC-4_ACS. Health Insurance Coverage Status and Type of Coverage by State--All Persons: 2008 to 2022," *2008 to 2022 American Community Surveys (ACS)*, accessed December 18, 2023, https://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/demo/tables/health-insurance/time-series/acs/hic04 acs.xlsx via https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2023/demo/p60-281.html.
- ³⁵ National Center for Health Statistics, "Percentage of adults aged 18 and over who did not get needed medical care due to cost in the past 12 months, United States, 2019—2022," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed December 29, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS_adult/index.html.
- ³⁶ National Center for Health Statistics, "Percentage of adults aged 18 and over who did not get needed mental health care due to cost in the past 12 months, United States, 2019—2022," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed December 29, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS_adult/index.html.
- ³⁷ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Gross domestic spending on R&D," accessed December 18, 2023, https://data.oecd.org/rd/gross-domestic-spending-on-r-d.htm.
- ³⁸ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America, 2023 PhRMA Annual Membership Survey, https://phrma.org/-/media/Project/PhRMA/PhRMA-Org/PhRMA-Refresh/Report-PDFs/A-C/PhRMA membership-survey single-page 70523 es digital.pdf.

- ³⁹ National Institutes of Health, "Impact of NIH Research: Serving Society: Direct Economic Contributions," last updated December 8, 2023, accessed December 18, 2023, https://www.nih.gov/about-nih/what-we-do/impact-nih-research/serving-society/direct-economic-contributions.
- ⁴⁰ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. National Institutes of Health, "NIH Budget History," updated June 2023, accessed January 17, 2024, https://report.nih.gov/nihdatabook/category/1, see especially "Total NIH Budget Authority: FYI 2022 Final" graph.
- ⁴¹ NIH research categories are not mutually exclusive, so individual research projects can be included in multiple categories and amounts for each category do not add up to 100% of NIH-funded research. National Institutes for Health, "Estimates of Funding for Various Research, Condition, and Disease Categories (RCDC)," March 31, 2023, accessed December 13, 2023, https://report.nih.gov/funding/categorical-spending#/.
- ⁴² Food and Drug Administration, "Novel Drug Approvals for 2023," accessed January 8, 2024, https://www.fda.gov/drugs/new-drugs-fda-cders-new-molecular-entities-and-new-therapeutic-biological-products/novel-drug-approvals-2023.
- ⁴³ National Institutes of Health Office of Budget, "Appropriations History by Institute/Center (1938 to Present)," accessed February 16, 2024, https://officeofbudget.od.nih.gov/approp_hist.html.
- ⁴⁴ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America, *2023 PhRMA Annual Membership Survey*, https://phrma.org/-/media/Project/PhRMA/PhRMA-Org/PhRMA-Refresh/Report-PDFs/A-C/PhRMA membership-survey single-page 70523 es digital.pdf.
- ⁴⁵ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. National Institutes of Health, "NIH Budget History," updated June 2023, accessed January 17, 2024, https://report.nih.gov/nihdatabook/category/1, see especially "Total NIH Budget Authority: FYI 2022 Final" graph.
- ⁴⁶ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. NIH research categories are not mutually exclusive, so individual research projects can be included in multiple categories and amounts for each category do not add up to 100% of NIH-funded research. National Institutes for Health, "Estimates of Funding for Various Research, Condition, and Disease Categories (RCDC)," March 31, 2023, accessed December 13, 2023, https://report.nih.gov/funding/categorical-spending#/.
- ⁴⁷ Food and Drug Administration, "Novel Drug Approvals for 2023," accessed January 8, 2024, https://www.fda.gov/drugs/new-drugs-fda-cders-new-molecular-entities-and-new-therapeutic-biological-products/novel-drug-approvals-2023.
- ⁴⁸ National Institutes of Health Office of Budget, "Appropriations History by Institute/Center (1938 to Present)," accessed February 16, 2024, https://officeofbudget.od.nih.gov/approp hist.html.
- ⁴⁹ This figure reflects the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)-reported National Health Expenditures in constant 2023 dollars. It includes spending on health care goods and services, public health activities, government administration, the net cost of health insurance, and investment related to health care. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "National Health Expenditure Data: Historical, NHE Tables," "Table 01 National Health Expenditures; Aggregate and Per Capita Amounts," updated December 13, 2023, accessed December 29, 2023, https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/historical; Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Health at a Glance 2023: OECD Indicators: Health expenditure per capita," accessed December 22, 2023, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance-2023 675059cd-en.
- ⁵⁰ Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Life expectancy at birth," accessed January 16, 2024, https://data.oecd.org/healthstat/life-expectancy-at-birth.htm; Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Health at a Glance 2023: OECD Indicators: Maternal and infant mortality," accessed January 16, 2024, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance-2023 1ea5684a-en.
- ⁵¹ U.S. Census Bureau, "Table H-01. Health Insurance Coverage Status and Type of Coverage by Selected Characteristics for All People: 2020," *Current Population Survey, 2021 Annual Social and Economic Supplement (CPS ASEC)*, accessed December 18, 2023, https://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/cps/tables/hi/2021/h_01.xlsx via https://www.census.gov/data/tables/time-series/demo/income-poverty/cps-hi/hi.2020.html#list-tab-1157843587; U.S. Census Bureau, "Table HIC-4_ACS. Health Insurance Coverage Status and Type of Coverage by State--All Persons: 2008 to 2022," 2008 to 2022 American Community Surveys (ACS), accessed December 18, 2023,

https://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/demo/tables/health-insurance/time-series/acs/hic04_acs.xlsx_viahttps://www.census.gov/library/publications/2023/demo/p60-281.html.

- ⁵² National Center for Health Statistics, "Percentage of adults aged 18 and over who did not get needed medical care due to cost in the past 12 months, United States, 2019—2022," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed December 29, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS adult/index.html.
- ⁵³ Reed Abelson, "Higher Bills Are Leading Americans to Delay Medical Care," *The New York Times*, February 16, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/16/health/inflation-delayed-health-care.html.
- ⁵⁴ Chintan B. Bhatt and Consuelo M. Beck-Sagué, "Medicaid Expansion and Infant Mortality in the United States," *American Journal of Public Health* 108, no. 4 (April 2018): 565-567, https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304218.
- ⁵⁵ Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Health at a Glance 2023: OECD Indicators: Maternal and infant mortality," accessed January 16, 2024, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/1ea5684a-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/1ea5684a-en/.
- ⁵⁶ Donna L. Hoyert, "Maternal Mortality Rates in the United States, 2021," *Health E-Stats*, National Center for Health Statistics, March 2023, https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:124678, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/maternal-mortality/2021/maternal-mortality-rates-2021.pdf.
- ⁵⁷ Emily E. Petersen, Nicole L. Davis, David Goodman, Shanna Cox, Carla Syverson, Kristi Seed, Carrie Shapiro-Mendoza, William M. Callaghan, and Wanda Barfield, "Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Pregnancy-Related Deaths United States, 2007–2016," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 68, no. 35 (September 2019): 762–765. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6835a3,
- https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/wr/mm6835a3.htm. Socioeconomic trends are not tracked yearly to the same extent as racial/ethnic demographics, but a similar phenomenon has been thoroughly documented in this area. For example, see Raj Chetty, Michael Stepner, Sarah Abraham, et al., "The Association Between Income and Life Expectancy in the United States, 2001-2014," *JAMA* 315, no. 16 (April 26, 2016):1750–1766, doi:10.1001/jama.2016.4226, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4866586/.
- ⁵⁸ Roni Caryn Rabin, "Racial Inequities Persist in Health Care Despite Expanded Insurance," *The New York Times*, August 17, 2021, accessed February 2, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/17/health/racial-disparities-health-care.html; David C. Radley et al., "Achieving Racial and Ethnic Equity in U.S. Health Care: A Scorecard of State Performance," The Commonwealth Fund, November 18, 2021, accessed February 2, 2024, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/scorecard/2021/nov/achieving-racial-ethnic-equity-us-health-care-state-performance.
- ⁵⁹ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Gross domestic spending on R&D," accessed December 18, 2023, https://data.oecd.org/rd/gross-domestic-spending-on-r-d.htm.
- ⁶⁰ Jennifer L. Kriss, Mei-Chuan Hung, Anup Srivastav, Carla L. Black, Megan C. Lindley, James T. Lee, Ram Koppaka, Yuping Tsai, Peng-Jun Lu, David Yankey, Laurie D. Elam-Evans, and James A. Singleton, "COVID-19 Vaccination Coverage, by Race and Ethnicity National Immunization Survey Adult COVID Module, United States, December 2020—November 2021," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 71, no. 23 (June 2022): 757-763, http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7123a2,
- https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/71/wr/mm7123a2.htm; Benedict I. Truman, Man-Huei Chang, Ramal Moonesinghe, "Provisional COVID-19 Age-Adjusted Death Rates, by Race and Ethnicity United States, 2020–2021," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 71, no. 17 (April 2022): 601-605,
- http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7117e2, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/71/wr/mm7117e2.htm.
- ⁶¹ All dollar amounts are reported in constant 2023 dollars. NIH research categories are not mutually exclusive, so individual research projects can be included in multiple categories and amounts for each category do not add up to 100% of NIH-funded research. National Institutes for Health, "Estimates of Funding for Various Research, Condition, and Disease Categories (RCDC)," March 31, 2023, accessed December 13, 2023,
- https://report.nih.gov/funding/categorical-spending#/; the NIH research & disease categories "American Indian or Alaska Native," "Coronaviruses Disparities and At-Risk Populations," "Health Disparities," "Minority Health," and "Social Determinants of Health" were used to calculate these funding amounts.

62 Gregory E. Simon, Wayne J. Katon, Elizabeth H. B. Lin, et al, "Cost-effectiveness of Systematic Depression Treatment Among People With Diabetes Mellitus," *JAMA Archives of General Psychiatry* 64, no. 1 (January 2007): 65–72, doi:10.1001/archpsyc.64.1.65, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapsychiatry/fullarticle/209967; Anthony Lo Sasso, Kathryn Rost, and Arne Beck, "Modeling the impact of enhanced depression treatment on workplace functioning and costs: a cost-benefit approach," *Medical Care* 44, no. 4 (April 2006): 352-358, doi:10.1097/01.mlr.0000204049.30620.1e, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16565636/; Daniel P. Chapman, Geraldine S. Perry, and Tara W. Strine, "The Vital Link Between Chronic Disease and Depressive Disorders," *Preventing Chronic Disease* 2, no. 1 (January 2005), accessed December 22, 2023 https://www.cdc.gov/pcd/issues/2005/jan/04_0066.htm; in 2022, it is estimated that missed work due to worker mental health cost the US economy \$47.6 billion in lost productivity. See Dan Witters and Sangeeta Agrawal, "The Economic Cost of Poor Employee Mental Health," Gallup, published November 3, 2022 and updated December 13, 2022, accessed December 22, 2023, https://www.gallup.com/workplace/404174/economic-cost-poor-employee-mental-health.aspx.

- ⁶³ World Health Organization, "COVID-19 pandemic triggers 25% increase in prevalence of anxiety and depression worldwide: Wake-up call to all countries to step up mental health services and support," March 2, 2022, accessed February 13, 2024, https://www.who.int/news/item/02-03-2022-COVID-19-pandemic-triggers-25-increase-in-prevalence-of-anxiety-and-depression-worldwide.
- ⁶⁴ Matt Richtel, "Surgeon General Warns of Youth Mental Health Crisis," *The New York Times*, December 7, 2021, accessed February 13, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/07/science/pandemic-adolescents-depression-anxiety.html.
- ⁶⁵ Please note that data collection methodology changed in 2021 and SAMHSA does not recommend directly comparing results from 2021 or later with estimates from surveys in 2020 or before. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) National Releases," 2022–2014, https://www.samhsa.gov/data/nsduh/national-releases.
- ⁶⁶ Jean M. Twenge, A. Bell Cooper, Thomas E. Joiner, Mary E. Duffy, and Sarah G. Binau, "Age, period, and cohort trends in mood disorder indicators and suicide-related outcomes in a nationally representative dataset, 2005–2017," *Journal of Abnormal Psychology* 128, no. 3 (2019): 185–199, https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000410; Fazida Karim, Azeezat A. Oyewande, Lamis F. Abdalla, Reem C. Ehsanullah, and Safeera Khan, "Social Media Use and Its Connection to Mental Health: A Systematic Review," *Cureus* 12, no. 6 (2020): e8627, https://doi.org/10.7759/cureus.8627; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "New Surgeon General
- Advisory Raises Alarm about the Devastating Impact of the Epidemic of Loneliness and Isolation in the United States," May 3, 2023, accessed February 13, 2024, https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2023/05/03/new-surgeon-general-advisory-raises-alarm-about-devastating-impact-epidemic-loneliness-isolation-united-states.html.
- ⁶⁷ Bowman Family Foundation, *Equitable Access to Mental Health and Substance Use Care: An Urgent Need*, July 18, 2023, https://www.filesbff.org/Survey Conducted by NORC.pdf.
- 68 National Center for Health Statistics, "Percentage of adults aged 18 and over who did not get needed mental health care due to cost in the past 12 months, United States, 2019—2022," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed December 29, 2023, https://wwwn.cdc.gov/NHISDataQueryTool/SHS_adult/index.html.
- ⁶⁹ Bowman Family Foundation, *Equitable Access to Mental Health and Substance Use Care: An Urgent Need*, July 18, 2023, https://www.filesbff.org/Survey Conducted by NORC.pdf.
- ⁷⁰ Dawn A. Morales, Crystal L. Barksdale, and Andrea C. Beckel-Mitchener, "A Call to Action to Address Rural Mental Health Disparities," *Journal of Clinical and Translational Science* 4, no. 5 (May 2020): 463-467, https://doi.org/10.1017/cts.2020.42, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7681156/.
- ⁷¹ Lynn Arditi, "More patients are losing their doctors and their trust in the primary care system," NPR, December 22, 2023, accessed February 19, 2024, https://www.npr.org/sections/health-
- shots/2023/12/22/1221043147/more-patients-are-losing-their-doctors-and-their-trust-in-the-primary-care-syste.
- ⁷² Health Resources & Services Administration, "Workforce Projections," accessed December 29, 2023, https://data.hrsa.gov/topics/health-workforce/workforce-projections?hmpgdshbrd=1.

⁷³ Zoe Caplan, "2020 Census: 1 in 6 People in the United States Were 65 and Over," United States Census Bureau, May 25, 2023, accessed December 28, 2023, https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2023/05/2020-census-united-states-older-population-grew.html.

⁷⁴ Institute of Medicine Committee on the Future Health Care Workforce for Older Americans, "2: Health Status and Health Care Service Utilization" in *Retooling for an Aging America: Building the Health Care Workforce* (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2008), accessed January 8, 2024, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK215400/.

⁷⁵ Jennifer Tolbert, Patrick Drake, and Anthony Damico, "Key Facts about the Uninsured Population," *KFF*, December 18, 2023, accessed February 15, 2024, https://www.kff.org/uninsured/issue-brief/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/.

⁷⁶ Chintan B. Bhatt and Consuelo M. Beck-Sagué, "Medicaid Expansion and Infant Mortality in the United States," *American Journal of Public Health* 108, no. 4 (April 2018): 565-567, https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304218.
 ⁷⁷ Health Resources & Services Administration, "Workforce Projections," accessed December 29, 2023, https://data.hrsa.gov/topics/health-workforce/workforce-projections?hmpgdshbrd=1.

⁷⁸ Lisa M. Haddad, Pavan Annamaraju, and Tammy J. Toney-Butler, "Nursing Shortage," *StatPearls*, February 13, 2023, accessed January 17, 2024, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK493175/; Gretchen Berlin, Meredith Lapointe, Mhoire Murphy, and Joanna Wexler, "Assessing the lingering impact of COVID-19 on the nursing workforce," McKinsey & Company, May 11, 2022, accessed February 5, 2024,

https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/healthcare/our-insights/assessing-the-lingering-impact-of-COVID-19-on-the-nursing-workforce.

⁷⁹ Leah R. Abrams, Mikko Myrskylä, and Neil K. Mehta, "The growing rural-urban divide in US life expectancy: contribution of cardiovascular disease and other major causes of death," *International Journal of Epidemiology* 50, no. 6 (January 2022): 1970-1978, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34999859/.

⁸⁰ U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Health Care Capsule: Accessing Health Care in Rural America," May 16, 2023, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-106651.

⁸¹ U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Health Care Capsule: Accessing Health Care in Rural America," May 16, 2023, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-106651.

⁸² American Medical Association, "Payment & Delivery in Rural Hospitals," 2024, https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/issue-brief-rural-hospital.pdf.

⁸³ UNC Cecil G. Sheps Center for Health Services Research, "Rural Hospital Closures," University of North Carolina, accessed January 3, 2024, https://www.shepscenter.unc.edu/programs-projects/rural-health/rural-hospital-closures/.

84 NIH National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences, "Rural Hospital Closures Fuel Rising Demand and Costs at Nearby Hospitals," National Institutes of Health, posted March 7, 2033, accessed December 29, 2023, https://ncats.nih.gov/news-events/news/rural-hospital-closures-fuel-rising-demand-and-costs-at-nearby-hospitals. ⁸⁵ Rural Health Information Hub, "Telehealth Models for Increasing Access to Specialty Care," accessed July 11, 2024, https://www.ruralhealthinfo.org/toolkits/telehealth/2/care-delivery/specialty-care; Michael B Wallace, Prateek Sharma, Pradeep Bhandari, James East, Giulio Antonelli, Roberto Lorenzetti, Micheal Vieth, Ilaria Speranza, Marco Spadaccini, Madhav Desai, Frank J Lukens, Genci Babameto, Daisy Batista, Davinder Singh, William Palmer, Francisco Ramirez, Rebecca Palmer, Tisha Lunsford, Kevin Ruff, Elizabeth Bird-Liebermann, Victor Ciofoaia, Sophie Arndtz, David Cangemi, Kirsty Puddick, Gregory Derfus, Amitpal S Johal, Mohammed Barawi, Luigi Longo, Luigi Moro, Alessandro Repici, and Cesare Hassan, "Impact of Artificial Intelligence on Miss Rate of Colorectal Neoplasia," Gastroenterology 163, no. 1 (2022): 295-304.e5, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35304117/, https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2022.03.007; Roy Adams, Katharine E. Henry, Anirudh Sridharan, Hossein Soleimani, Andong Zhan, Nishi Rawat, Lauren Johnson, David N. Hager, Sara E. Cosgrove, Andrew Markowski, Eili Y. Klein, Edward S. Chen, Mustapha O. Saheed, Maureen Henley, Sheila Miranda, Katrina Houston, Robert C. Linton, Anushree R. Ahluwalia, Albert W. Wu, and Suchi Saria, "Prospective, multi-site study of patient outcomes after implementation of the TREWS machine learning-based early warning system for sepsis," Nature Medicine 28 (July 2022): 1455-1460, https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-022-01894-0, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-022